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MINUTES


APRIL 4, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, MPT Johnson, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Financial Services Manager Cooper, City Manager Holstine, Deputy Fire Chief Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
Mayor Richardson proposed adding two items under “Mayor/Council Matters”:  Item C, setting dates for evaluation of the City Manager and City Attorney, and Item D, policy and communications.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATION

A. Proclamation declaring April 25 through May 1, 2005 West Nile Virus and Mosquito and Vector Control Awareness Week

Mayor Richardson read excerpts from a proclamation declaring April 25 through May 1, 2005 West Nile Virus and Mosquito and Vector Control Awareness Week in the City of Brisbane. 

Robert Maynard, Brisbane’s representative on the Countywide committee, said West Nile Virus has spread throughout California, and officials expect a difficult season ahead due to the wet winter.  He noted the Mosquito and Vector Control District is asking property owners to eliminate any standing water and changing birdbath water periodically.  He added there are free mosquito fish available to anyone who wants them.


B.
Proclamation declaring April 2005 as Earthquake Preparedness Month

Mayor Richardson read highlights from a proclamation declaring April 2005 as Earthquake Preparedness Month in Brisbane.  

Robert Marshall, North County Fire Authority, thanked the City Council for highlighting the importance of preparing for major earthquakes.

MPT Johnson said she saw a recent announcement expressing North County Fire Authority’s willingness to make earthquake preparedness presentations at local clubs and organizations.  She commended them for that outreach effort.

MPT Johnson commented that the City has done a great job preparing its employees for an earthquake, and she expressed her appreciation to the staff.  She noted Brisbane is a community with many older homes, some of which are not attached to their foundations.  She recommended developing a City program to encourage owners of pre-1978 tilt-up buildings and unanchored houses to reinforce their structures.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Louis Buchner, San Bruno Mountain Watch, expressed concern about setting dangerous precedents for development of certain parcels in the Brisbane Acres.  In particular, he said, the owner of Lot 5, at the corner of Thomas Avenue and San Bruno Avenue, graded his land without a permit sometime before the winter of 2003-04.  Because that same owner is now processing building permits, Mr. Buchner requested that the City Council intervene to halt the project while the situation is reviewed by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.

Mr. Buchner explained that lots in Brisbane Acres are potential habitat for endangered species, so more stringent requirements apply to their uses.  He noted one condition of development is a biological survey before grading to ensure that endangered species are not being killed, a step that was not taken in the Lot 5 instance.  Mr. Buchner said the owner violated provisions of the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP), and he recommended that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service halt the permitting process for that reason.  

Mr. Buchner noted the City required the applicant to cease all further work, with the exception of restoring the site to a compliant condition, which including planting a seed mix.  However, the City did not seek enforcement of relevant HCP operations, nor were penalties imposed.

Mr. Buchner stated that Thomas Reid Associates conducted a biological survey of the site after the fact, and the report indicates the majority of the project had already been graded, so there was no opportunity to preserve endangered species.  Thomas Reid Associates did not seek enforcement of relevant HCP operating programs and apparently accepted the landowner’s excuse that the City had requested the grading.

Mr. Buchner noted habitat plants are blooming at Lot 13, directly across the street.  He questioned how butterfly “islands” can be protected if properties between them and the core habitat higher on the mountain are bulldozed.

Mr. Buchner reported that the owner of another Brisbane Acres property at the end of Thomas Avenue scraped a large portion of the lot to bare soil, without a grading permit, in an overzealous attempt to establish property corners.  He stated that unless the City enforces its own rules and the HCP requirements, dangerous precedents will be established, resulting in loss of even more valuable lots higher on the mountain.

Mr. Buchner said the owner who did the illegal grading plans to construct a 5,000-square-foot, 35-foot tall house, which would violate the City’s Open Space Plan recommendations.  In particular, he noted, the City wants to preserve lots forming a portion of a significant ridgeline, and this property is clearly at the top of a ridge.  He objected to allowing such a large structure right on the ridgeline.

Mr. Buchner said Mountain Watch is also concerned that grading on Thomas Hill might have impacted archaeological resources.  He noted three Ohlone skeletons were discovered on that same lot about ten years ago, and there may be other significant artifacts.  He recommended requiring archaeological monitoring for any grading on the top of Thomas Hill.

Mr. Buchner urged the City to enforce its own grading regulations, plan appropriately for the potential presence of archaeological resources, and stop the Lot 5 permitting process pending confirmation by U.S. Fish and Wildlife that the grading has not had a negative impact on endangered species.

CM Panza asked if U.S. Fish and Wildlife had been approached about this issue.  Mr. Buchner said Mountain Watch sent a letter that day asking U.S. Fish and Wildlife to follow up.

City Manager Holstine clarified that the applicant is required to submit an HCP operating plan, which is reviewed by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and California Department of Fish and Game before being approved by the Planning Commission.

CM Panza asked if a building permit would be issued before HCP compliance review is conducted.  Community Development Director Prince responded that the permit will be held up pending completion of that step.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the City stopped the unauthorized grading as soon as it was discovered, and corrective work was required to stabilize the slopes and comply with the NPDES permit.  He added that the seed mixture was approved by Thomas Reid Associates.

MPT Johnson asked about the allegation regarding the other instance of unauthorized grading.  Mr. Breault said he just learned of that problem and would investigate further.

Mr. Buchner expressed concern that violations were never penalized, so compliance is not taken seriously.

Mayor Richardson asked about the biological surveys of the properties.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith said Thomas Reid Associates, acting on behalf of the County, monitors the population of host plants and butterflies throughout the HCP and some of the Brisbane Acres.  He added he was not aware of any detailed mapping of habitat in that area.

MPT Johnson said she thought the Open Space and Ecology Committee was advised that the land at the end of Thomas was not valuable habitat because neither butterflies nor host plants were found on those lots.  Mr. Smith said he believed that recollection was correct.  He clarified that the parcel was not one designated as a high priority for preservation.

Mr. Breault explained that mapping and monitoring can be difficult because some of the HCP areas are on private property.  He said a Thomas Reid representatives surveyed the site at 8 Thomas and advised it was highly unlikely that any endangered species were present.  He recognized that lack of harm does not excuse the applicant’s failure to obtain the necessary permits.

Mayor Richardson thanked Mr. Buchner for bringing these issues to the City’s attention.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1258 - $ 267,303.40

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve Payment Register No. 1258.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider approval of the Crocker Park Recreation Trail Master Plan proposal from the Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels presented a revised plan for the Crocker Park Recreation Trail and requested that the City Council review the latest changes recommended by the Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission.  He noted this project began in 2000 when the Planning Commission identified possible uses of the old Crocker Park railroad rights-of-way parcels and suggested creating a hiking trail.  The Council asked the PB&R Commission to move forward with a conceptual plan.  Once that was approved, the City hired architect Steve Kikuchi, of Kikuchi & Associates, to develop a preliminary plan.  That document was reviewed and approved by the City Council in late 2002.

Mr. Skeels said the preliminary plan was submitted as part of a federal grant application, but Brisbane was not selected for a grant award because the plan was still in a preliminary stage.  In February of 2003, the preliminary plan was disseminated to members of the public and businesses encouraging their input, and the PB&R Commission conducted a focused session to gain additional feedback on the rail-to-trail proposal.  Mr. Skeels said he and some of the PB&R commissioners also contacted selected Crocker Park businesses to gain their input; he noted the main concern expressed by businesses was ensuring safety of their property.

Mr. Skeels reported that the PB&R Commission approved a plan that calls for a 3.3-mile section of 12-foot-wide asphalt trail surface for walkers, bikers, skaters, and people with strollers.  The plan also calls for some amenities, such as benches, trash receptacles, mile markers, informational signage, and landscaping.  Mr. Skeels said the proposed location offers great views as well as natural beauty and serenity. 

Mr. Skeels introduced Mr. Kikuchi and invited him to discuss the proposed project in more detail.  

Mr. Kikuchi provided a brief overview of the trail proposal.  He pointed out the proposed location for the trail in relation to the rest of Brisbane and San Bruno Mountain.  He showed slides depicting the views, openness, and potential connection to the Mission Blue Center.  

Mr. Kikuchi displayed a map pointing out differences between the original trail plan and the current Master Plan proposal.  He said the trail was realigned when the dog park was created near City Hall, and some segments were deleted.  He indicated the community garden location, landscaped areas, park nodes, intersections, and the connections to other trails.  

Mr. Kikuchi showed a plan view and conceptual drawings of what the trail would look like.  He discussed options for handling traffic and street intersections.  Mr. Kikuchi reviewed estimated costs for each of the three major phases of the project, as identified by the PB&R Commission.  He said first priority was assigned to the segment connecting Quarry Road back to West Hill, estimated at $713,292.  The next phase would be from West Hill to Cypress, and the third phase would be the connection to the tunnel, back across Valley Drive, to North Hill and City Hall.

Mr. Kikuchi also presented an estimate of linear foot costs for a typical trail segment.  He said the total cost of clearing and grading, paving, installation of bollards, trash receptacles, signage, benches, dog stations, and landscaping averages about $130 per linear foot. 

CM Panza noted some of the trail areas are somewhat distant from streets.  He expressed concern about responding to accidents and medical emergencies at remote trail locations.  Mr. Kikuchi explained that the bollards are removable, and the trail is wide enough to accommodate emergency vehicles and maintenance vehicles.

MPT Johnson asked if a 12-foot width was required for emergency access.  Mr. Kikuchi responded that 12 feet is a standard width because it allows for two-way pedestrian traffic and access for service vehicles.

MPT Johnson said Brisbane resident John Burr questioned why decomposed granite was not being used for the surface.  Mr. Kikuchi said the PB&R Commission considered a variety of options.  He stated that asphalt is the most durable and cost-effective material.  He noted decomposed granite will erode and develop pits and ruts, so its maintenance costs are higher.  MPT Johnson asked Mr. Kikuchi to estimate the difference in maintenance costs per year for asphalt versus decomposed granite.  Mr. Kikuchi responded that the initial installation cost of asphalt may be twice as much, but decomposed granite, depending on usage, could require maintenance twice a year.

MPT Johnson said she fell off a path like the one proposed and broke her arm.  She noted the drawing shows the path at ground level, not 6 inches higher.  Mr. Kikuchi said the railroad tracks are situated over a layer of base rock, and if that base rock meets compaction requirements, a 2-inch layer of asphalt will be laid on that surface.  He noted the resulting path might be 2 inches higher than ground level.  Mr. Kikuchi added that when the surrounding landscaping grows, the path might seem lower.

CM Bologoff noted blacktop surfaces can be easily repaired with a slurry seal, similar to city streets, but decomposed granite entails more work and more expense.  Mr. Kikuchi confirmed that understanding.  He said decomposed granite paths tend to soften during rainy weather, causing the trail to sink and settle.  He added that because asphalt is more durable, its long-term maintenance costs would only be a fraction of what decomposed granite would cost.

Mr. Kikuchi named a number of asphalt-surfaced trails in nearby communities.

CM Bologoff confirmed that the trail will be open to all public uses, including walking, bicycling, and skating.  Mr. Skeels said a decomposed granite surface would be more limiting for rollerblades, skates, and bicycles.

In addition to the trash receptacles, MPT Johnson suggested providing recycling containers.  Mr. Kikuchi noted there are receptacles that can handle both waste and recycled materials; he suggested looking at this option.

MPT Johnson expressed her appreciation to the PB&R Commission, staff, and Mr. Kikuchi for their hard work developing this project over a number of years.  CM Bologoff said he was very pleased with the plan.

CM Panza clarified that the Council was merely being asked to approve the conceptual plan at this point, without committing to anything specific.  He noted the costs of building the trail and maintaining it need to be further investigated and considered.  CM Panza expressed support for the trail project.

Mr. Skeels said Council approval will enhance the City’s eligibility for grants.  He noted one of the Crocker Park property owners is interested in developing a trail segment adjacent to his building, and having a Master Plan in place will allow the City to take advantage of these opportunities as they arise. 

CM Panza suggested that the City might want to encourage private sponsors to pay for the work in return for promotional markers along the trail.  Councilmembers expressed support for this idea.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the Crocker Park Recreational Trail Master Plan as proposed.  

John Christopher Burr, life-long resident of Brisbane, said he and many other people in the community would prefer a surface other than asphalt.  He recommended looking at alternatives like decomposed granite.

In terms of landscaping, Mr. Burr emphasized the importance of excluding invasive European grasses and lawn species.  He suggested interfacing with the California Native Plant Society and a grass expert to identify appropriate landscaping plants.  

Mr. Burr said there were not many paved trails in California parks.  He argued that the City should be working toward less paving, not more. 

Mr. Burr noted that the General Plan speaks in terms of preserving wetlands.  He stated that the entire industrial park used to be underwater, with a huge slough leading to San Francisco Bay.  He noted there is an underground stream in that location that runs to the Bay.  He recommended incorporating restoration of wetlands in the trail project, and noted this component could lead to broader funding opportunities.

Mayor Richardson thanked Mr. Burr for his comments.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute a contract with Doug Donaldson for Environmental Review Scoping Services for the Brisbane Baylands Phase I Specific Plan Application and set dates for public scoping meetings

Community Development Director Prince recommended that the City retain the services of Donaldson Associates to assist in scoping the EIR for the Baylands Phase I Specific Plan.  He noted Mr. Donaldson provided similar services for the One Quarry Road project EIR.  Mr. Prince said scoping usually includes preparation of an initial study, followed by formal scoping hearings.  Although these steps are not legally required by CEQA, they are highly advisable. 

Mr. Prince said Mr. Donaldson’s job will be to prepare a concise project description, prepare an initial study on environmental issues, submit a notice of completion and solicit comments from regulatory agencies and interested parties.  Mr. Donaldson will also moderate two or more public scoping hearings to determine what needs to be included in the EIR.  He will then draft the request for proposals (RFP) for the EIR and help in the selection process.

Mr. Prince noted the public scoping hearings will include an initial opportunity for public input on alternatives to the project.  He explained that this will be a brainstorming-type session to explore and refine a list of suggested alternatives.  Subsequent to the scoping by Mr. Donaldson, Mr. Prince said, public meetings will be held to develop a shorter list of several detailed alternatives that will be analyzed in the EIR.

Mr. Prince recommended that the City Council set three dates for scoping meetings moderated by Mr. Donaldson.  He proposed May 23, June 13, and June 27, 2005.

MPT Johnson noted Exhibit A refers to the wrong year.

MPT Johnson asked why the City was proceeding with this contract, given that the specific plan was deemed incomplete.  She noted there is a chance the plan may still not be complete by the proposed hearing dates.  Mr. Prince explained that the intent was to create a parallel process.  He said the scoping hearings will not take place unless the application is deemed complete, so the dates could be changed.

CM Panza noted the City Council usually has budget sessions in June on Mondays.  City Manager Holstine said the staff will be proposing a budget schedule soon, and Council sessions will have to be worked around the scoping sessions.  CM Panza questioned the need for pushing the schedule so aggressively and jamming it into an already busy time period.  He pointed out that June is already a busy month.  He said he wanted to make sure the scoping process receives as much attention as it deserves.  Mr. Holstine acknowledged the need to balance competing meetings.

Mayor Richardson noted the sooner the calendar is established, the sooner the staff and consultants can move forward with their activities.  She advocated keeping up with the proposed schedule.  She recommended that Councilmembers keep their schedules open to accommodate extra meetings.

CM Barnes said he did not see the scoping sessions conflicting greatly with the budget process.  He recognized that scoping will take time, but added that he was prepared to devote as much attention to the task as required.

After some discussion, Councilmembers concluded that the proposed dates of May 23, June 13, and June 27 were acceptable.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the contract as proposed and schedule public scoping hearings on May 23, June 13, and June 27, 2005.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute a professional services agreement with Caporicci & Larson to provide audit services for the City’s Financial Statements for the fiscal years ending in 2005, 2006, and 2007

CM Panza noted the City went out to market for auditing services and found the most responsive proposal came from the incumbent firm.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the contract as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Bologoff noted the references to “Park Lane” should be changed to “Park Place” throughout the documents.

At 8:55 p.m., the Council took a short recess.  Mayor Richardson reconvened the meeting at 9:02 p.m.


C.
Consider proposal from Millbrae Community Television for remote programming services and provision of expanded content for Brisbane Cable Channel 27

Assistant to the City Manager Smith presented a proposal from Millbrae Community Television (MCTV) for expansion of Channel 27 services.  He noted the City currently uses Channel 27 to televise City Council meetings live to local cable subscribers.

Mr. Smith said the City Council’s Public Information Subcommittee met earlier this year to hear a proposal from MCTV to provide expanded services and additional content, with remote management services.  The subcommittee was interested in expanding use of the public education and government (PEG) channel to rebroadcast Council meetings at different times throughout the week, as well as to provide additional information about City programs and issues, as sort of a video bulletin board.  Mr. Smith noted Foster City has well developed PEG channel programming, with locally produced programming, public meetings, and public information.  San Mateo County uses Channel 26 as a PEG channel to broadcast programming of regional interest.

Mr. Smith said the staff recommended taking an incremental or gradual approach to expanding Channel 27 services, and the subcommittee concurred.  He noted implementation of the program will require purchase and installation of certain equipment that will be located in the warehouse portion of City Hall, and an Internet connection would have to be established to receive off-site program management services from MCTV.  City staff would be responsible for loading medium onto machines, but scheduling and programming of equipment, production and updating the bulletin board, and development of new content would be the responsibility of MCTV.

Mr. Smith reported that the City would incur an initial one-time expense of approximately $11,000 to get the program started, and an annual budget of $16,000 would be required to support the program.  He clarified that this amount does not include broadcasting of Planning Commission meetings; he estimated that additional service would cost about $21,000 per year.

Mr. Smith said the equipment will be kept in the warehouse area of City Hall until the remodeling of the Council chambers takes place, at which time the equipment will be relocated to the audio-visual room.  He noted MCTV will be required to secure the equipment and provide a continuous power supply to prevent interruption of programming.

Mr. Smith recommended that the City Council consider expanding the services with respect to government programming first, then the schools, and eventually to full public access.  Like the Star, the channel would be used primarily as a vehicle for the City to provide information to the community.

Mr. Smith introduced Randy Sahae, MCTV, and invited her to discuss more details about the proposal.  

Ms. Sahae noted that Foster City has a very extensive government-only channel.  She said Brisbane’s system will be on a smaller scale, but the programs developed by other local communities might be helpful models.  

Mr. Smith provided a computerized demonstration of a typical informational scroll with background music.  Ms. Sahae talked about the types of community announcements and programming other cities provide.  She said Millbrae’s scroll consists of about 50 different screens repeated over a 20-minute period.  She noted the system can also broadcast PowerPoint presentations and photographs.

Ms. Sahae commented that if Brisbane is going to use the channel as a governmental channel first, the City needs to develop a policy regarding the types of announcements and advertising allowed.  She said each community makes it own rules about contents.

MPT Johnson expressed concern about overly condensing agendas and other City information.  Ms. Sahae said Brisbane can display entire agendas, but highlighted versions might be more helpful to viewers. 

CM Bologoff noted the City usually publishes Council meeting agendas on Fridays for meetings the following Monday.  Ms. Sahae said the City can provide agendas and other information by email, so the material can be posted very quickly.

CM Bologoff asked if broadcasting meetings will still cost $720 per meeting if all groups are meeting in the same location in City Hall.  He pointed out the equipment will not have to be moved if the City Council and all committees and commissions meet in the same place.  Ms. Sahae said the proposal includes purchasing equipment that will allow the City staff to handle more of the process, so the cost will go down.

Mr. Smith commented that showing slides, monitoring playback, and setting up the schedule will all be done by MCTV, saving staff time and effort.

Ms. Sahae noted the proposal also calls for providing supplemental PBS-type programming and locally produced programming.  She showed samples of the kinds of educational and public interest programming available.

CM Bologoff commented that the Parks and Recreation Department was just launching a program to combat childhood obesity.  He suggested that programming on this topic would fit in well with the City’s goals.

MPT Johnson said she liked all of the ideas presented.  She asked who would choose the specific programming for Brisbane.  Ms. Sahae responded that all the samples shown were selected by the station’s programming director, whose background includes working for PBS in Washington, D.C.  She noted MCTV tries to avoid taking stands on controversial issues.  She added that the station’s mission is to provide a voice for various constituencies in the community so they can better communicate with each other.  With this in mind, the station plans to offer mostly educational programming.

Mr. Smith clarified that not all the programming aired in Brisbane will be aired in Millbrae, or vice versa.  He said both communities will have access to station-provided and locally produced programs.

MPT Johnson asked if the subcommittee was recommending only Proposal One, Items a. through l.  Mr. Smith said the subcommittee commented on the general direction of the proposal but did not make a specific recommendation.  The subcommittee asked Ms. Sahae to offer alternatives.  Mr. Smith recommended that the City Council approve implementation of the minimum first step, Proposal One.

CM Panza noted Item f. in the MCTV proposal refers to approximately four hours of additional programming per week.  Mr. Smith pointed out the four hours will be repeated a number of times.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Proposal One, Items a. through l., with funds from next year’s budget.  

MPT Johnson asked how the equipment purchases will fit with the equipment that will be installed as part of the City Hall remodel project.  Ms. Sahae said the proposed equipment purchases are part of the equipment that will be needed.  Once the remodel takes place, she added, the equipment will be relocated into the new control room.  Mr. Smith clarified that MCTV will continue to provide cameras and monitors.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mr. Smith encouraged Council discussion on whether the City should pursue the option of televising Planning Commission meetings.  

CM Barnes suggested considering this item as part of next year’s budget.  Other Councilmembers supported this approach.

CM Barnes noted Ms. Sahae was named “Woman of the Year” in Millbrae, and Councilmembers congratulated her for the honor.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine informed the Council that the Chamber of Commerce and Post Office will be participating in a radio broadcast from the Post Office parking lot on tax day, April 15, from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.

CM Bologoff asked if the organization will be required to obtain a permit.  Mr. Holstine responded that no permit was required because the group would not be using any amplified sound equipment.  CM Bologoff emphasized the need to monitor noise levels carefully.

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Bologoff said he wanted to remove Item A.


B.
Adopt Resolution No. 2005-12 surplusing police vehicle

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Item B.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Approve co-sponsorship of Jubilee Dance Company at Mission Blue Center on May 22, 2005

CM Bologoff asked for more information about Jubilee Dance Company and questioned why the City was being asked to co-sponsor the event.  He said the application involves using the space for a rehearsal, and he expressed his opinion that it might be better for the group to rehearse in the actual performance space.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels explained that this is an extension of an existing program offered in cooperation with the Scandinavian dance program held monthly at the Mission Blue Center.  He said that program is participatory, while the proposed event is more of a public rehearsal.  He added that the Jubilee Dance Company has a good reputation as a folk-dancing company.

CM Bologoff observed that the group expects to sell videotapes.  Mr. Skeels noted the event will be free to Brisbane residents.

CM Panza commented that the event exposes Brisbane to multi-cultural art forms, and he expressed his support.  

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Item A.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
League of California Cities Housing, Community & Economic Development, Transportation and Employee Relation Policy Committee meetings, Thursday, April 7, 2005

CM Barnes said he asked for this item to be included on the agenda in case the City Council wanted him to express an opinion on two specific issues to be discussed at the Policy Committee meeting on April 7.  He drew the Council’s attention to AB 197, regarding mobilehome parks, which allows park tenants an opportunity to consider purchasing a park when it is up for sale.  He noted another bill of interest is SB 44, regarding air quality provisions in general plans.  He said he voted against this item because it seems to supplant the responsibility of the Air Quality Management Districts, its costs are unknown, and enforcement authority is not certain. 

MPT Johnson expressed support for the position advocated by CM Barnes.

Mayor Richardson encouraged Councilmembers to read the employee relations policy provisions regarding pensions and retirement, and convey comments to her so she can articulate them at the meeting.  CM Panza observed that the League appears to be opposing the governor’s proposal to change the state pension plan from a defined benefit to a defined contribution plan.  He recommended joining the League in opposing that proposal, and Councilmembers agreed.


C.
Set date for Evaluations

Councilmembers agreed to schedule the City Manager’s evaluation for Monday, April 18, at 6:00 p.m., and the City Attorney’s evaluation for May 2 at 6:30 p.m.


D.
Policy and Communications

MPT Johnson noted that at its February 7 meeting, the City Council dealt with one item regarding One San Bruno Avenue:  application of the housing element and affordable housing.  She said the Council also received an agenda report on the design permit and use permit review by the Planning Commission on February 10, and although that item was not actually on the Council’s agenda, the Council held a lively discussion on parking requirements and other issues.  She expressed concern about following proper procedures in allowing projects to go through staff and Planning Commission review before bringing them to the City Council.

City Manager Holstine said there are three ways the staff provides the Council with information on applications:  summaries of items discussed at Planning Commission meetings, items in weekly reports from the City Manager, and monthly reports from all departments.

CM Bologoff said he read the minutes of the Planning Commission meeting about limiting the uses of the commercial space to minimize traffic and disturbances to nearby residences, and he asked about the status of those deliberations.  

Community Development Director Prince explained that the Planning Commission reviewed statistical information on trips generated by certain types of uses and established a threshold that precludes fast-food restaurants but allows convenience stores.  CM Bologoff asked if a store like Mid-Town Market would be allowed.  Mr. Prince responded that a market would probably be acceptable.

MPT Johnson said she would have liked an opportunity to discuss the proposed intensity of use and its possible impacts on traffic.  

CM Barnes suggested asking the Planning Commission to re-examine density in that zone.  He expressed his opinion this would be a better approach than undermining the Planning Commission by appealing their decisions.

CM Barnes commented that because of the high value of land in the area and the demand for housing, the City will probably see more project applications in the future that attempt to maximize square footage and lot coverage.  He noted it might be prudent to look at the City’s policies again because some of these projects could end up coming before the Council.  MPT Johnson agreed, and noted it might be best to start the process by asking for the Planning Commission’s recommendations.

Mr. Holstine said the City Council conducts an annual meeting with the Planning Commission, and he suggested including this as an agenda item.  Councilmembers supported this approach.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:07 p.m. with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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